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Finance and Investment Committee

[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 
Thursday 9 November 2017 at 09:00 
in the Ascot Room, Littlemore, 
	Present:
	

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/CH)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (MH)

	In attendance:

	Hannah Smith

Nick Pugh

Mark Waring
Liam Albazzaz
Laura Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (HS)

Associate Director of Estates and Facilities (NP) (for Claire Dalley)
Head of Capital (MW) (for Claire Dalley)
Graduate Trainee (LA) (Shadowing Mike McEnaney)
Corporate Governance Officer (LS) (Minutes)



	1.

a
	Welcome and Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Stuart Bell, Chief Executive; Dominic Hardisty, Chief Operating Officer; Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs and Company Secretary; Paul Dodd, Deputy Director of Finance and Claire Dalley, Director of Estates and Facilities. 

	

	2.

a

b

c

d
	Minutes of the meeting held on 21 September 2017
The minutes of the meeting held on 21 September 2017 were approved as a true and accurate record with an amendment to item 4a to be provided by the Director of Finance. 
Matters Arising

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 11 May 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 4(c) and 4(d). The following action would be held over until the next meeting: 10(b). 
The Committee confirmed that the following action from the 05 July 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 3(c) 

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 21 September 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 5(d) and 11(b). The following action would be held over until the next meeting: 3(g). 


	MME

	3.

a


	Minutes of the Capital Programme Sub Committee
The Committee noted the minutes.  
	

	4.

a

b
c
d
e

	Capital Programme Board Progress Report
The Associate Director of Estates and Facilities presented paper FIC 46/2017 and reported that the capital programme was running behind schedule. He explained that a new risk based programme would be published that week.  
The Chair noted a low spend of £300k in the first 6 months and asked whether there was confidence in the forecast. The Associate Director of Estates and Facilities was confident the forecast could be achieved. 
John Allison challenged the use of the rating ‘extreme’ for some of the projects where the description did not indicate the risk was that high. The Associate Director of Estates and Facilities explained the risk levels were being reviewed and would be prioritised by safety. The Director of Finance suggested changing ‘extreme’ to ‘very high’. 
The Chair asked the reasons for the slippage and whether any lessons could be learned. The Associate Director of Estates and Facilities said the issues were a result of organisational change and staff leaving, however they had now got a full team in place. 
The Committee noted the report.  

	

	5.

a


	Capital Programme Financial update
The Committee noted the report.  

	

	6.

a

b
c
d
e
f
g
h
	Estates Strategy update
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 48/2017 and explained the Trust had a strategy that was well delivered, particularly around rationalisation of the estate. He noted that the NHS had changed significantly since this was implemented and the Trust needed to take a more system wide approach. The Director of Estates had begun work on the new strategy with external organisations. 
He said there were a number of other elements to consider including Learning Disability services, the Slade, New Models of Care, Warneford Masterplan, Community Hospitals and the shortage of CAMHS space. 
The next step would be a workshop with estates and operational leads to nail down some options and build a revised version of the Estates Strategy.
The Trust Chair noted the national shortage of CAMHS beds and said that, if the Trust wanted to open a CAMHS inpatient ward in Buckinghamshire, this would likely get support. The Director of Finance said there would also be an option to expand the Highfield Unit. He added that there was still no guarantee from NHS England about a low secure learning disability unit, as nothing has been put in writing. He said this would be the same if we were to build a CAMHS site. 
John Allison was concerned that there was no mention of car parking in the report, particularly with regard to Abingdon and Littlemore. He asked for more parking spaces to be available in areas that are strategically troubled by parking. The Director of Finance said he would take this on board and noted that the situation in Abingdon had improved.  
The Director of Estates will bring the revised Estates Strategy to the March 2018 meeting. 

Nick Pugh and Mark Waring left the meeting.
The Committee noted the report. 

 
	MME/ CD

	7.

a

b

c

d
e
f
g
h
i

	Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan and Utilisation of Reserves
The Director of Finance tabled the Financial Sustainability Plan Development Programme and reported that the adverse variance was £1.4m off target for September and October was a further £0.4m off. He explained that this was mostly in the Adult Directorate and they would be having a deep dive the following week to find out why. 
He said reviews were being undertaken in all directorates to identify issues and quick wins to reduce spend and manage risks. These will be followed up in December by meetings with the Chief Executive to review progress. 
The Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) Challenge Group will be focusing on delivering the current plan, rather than developing new CIPs for this year, and will start developing plans for FY19.  

The Director of Finance reported that the £18m risk share had not evidenced itself and it will likely be in the region of £2m total which the Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (OCCG) may be able to cover with their surplus at the end of the year. 

He explained that the Finance Team and Performance Management Team are working together to launch an improved budget process for FY19. The budget will be reviewed weekly by the Finance Team with responsible individuals reviewing their budget daily. 
The Chair noted that workforce was the biggest opportunity for cost improvement and suggested observing how staff spend their time, how resources are used and how recourses can be reconfigured to reduce demand and free up staff time. 

The Director of Finance said this was being done on an inconsistent basis, however the Performance Team were starting to get more activity information. Work was underway to streamline admin functions in clinical teams and redefine workforce establishments. He suggested having ‘value adding work’ as a CIP theme for FY19.
The Trust Chair asked for an update on the position on contracts and the Director of Finance explained that contracts signed last year were 2 yearly and are not yet due for renewal. 
The Committee noted to report. 
	

	8.

a

b
c


	Cash Flow Report
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 49/2017 and highlighted the position was broadly unchanged from the last meeting. He said it the trust misses the forecast £1m then it would reduce cash by £1.6m. 

He added that the Estates Team had steadily improved with very few emergencies, which would see a reduction on capital expenditure over the next few months.
The Committee noted the report. 
	

	9.

a

b
c
d

e
	Cost Improvement Programme highlight report
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 50/2017 and highlighted some of the initiatives underway, including a pilot of rehabilitation at home. He explained that it had been agreed to a pilot to stop on using agency for Health Care Assistants from February. This is likely to generate £160-300k savings per year. 
The Chair noted there had been some month on month improvement, however 20% of the projection was non-recurrent.  

John Allison requested that in future the target is the same as the plan and that the rest of the target comes from traditional budgetary discipline. The Director of Finance explained that the risk of not putting in a CIP plan to meet the control total was greater as this would have lost the Trust money and the Commissioning for Quality and Innovation (CQUIN) target. He added that the cost gap is there regardless of what it is labelled.  

John Allison requested some changes to the report including: 

· Page 4 – Issues: ‘Each directorate has been asked to think about’ should be re-worded to make it more robust; and 

· Page 4 – Risks: ‘Delay to CIP planning cycle’ and ‘Resource to plan and deliver Cost Improvement schemes’ are management failures rather than risks. 
The Committee noted the report. 

	

	10.

a

b
	Investment Policy
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 51/2017 and explained that the Investment Policy had been reviewed as part of the annual update process and that the only changes made were to update references to external documents.  
The Committee approved the Investment Policy. 

	

	11.

a

b
c
d


	Review of spend on room bookings
The Director of Finance provided an oral update and highlighted that the trust had spent £414k on external room bookings last year, of which £295k was clinical service delivery. A review is being undertaken to look at how to close the gap, particularly for clinical space which could be managed more effectively. 
John Allison acknowledged the spend was relatively small but asked whether there were other areas with similar spend which could be addressed. The Director of Finance explained that the Performance Team were undertaking a review of all non-pay spend. 

The Trust Chair asked what was happening with Learning & Development (L&D) space at Unipart. The Director of Finance explained that a piece of work was underway to look at possibly moving L&D to the Slade and moving HR and IT into Unipart. 
The Committee noted the oral update.
	

	12.

a

b

c
	Electronic Health Record update
The Director of Finance provided an oral update on Care Notes implementation and reported that Care Notes was doing as well as RiO in most places and in some areas better. He said electronic prescribing is a key element which currently does not meet the trusts requirements. The Chief Information Officer will be looking into alternatives including EMIS, however this will mean the Trust’s IT Team are responsible for managing the interface with Care Notes.  

The trust’s five year contract with Advance is due for review in May 2019 and the Chief Information Officer is already starting the process with decide either to extend the contract or replace it. The Chair asked to see the high level milestones leading up to May 2019 at the next meeting. 
The Committee noted the oral update. 


	MME

	12.

a

b
c


	IT Status Report

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 52/2017 which included a Global Digital Exemplar (GDE) update. He said a key requirement would be the appointment of a GDE Programme Manager and a Digital Strategy Board, however this had not progressed due to a delay in funding. 

The Director of Finance provided an update on the Microsoft Licence and highlighted that the total business case was about £750k. The security element had been separated from Microsoft and had reduced costs by £230k. 
The Committee noted the report. 
	

	14.

a

b

c

d


	Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) update and minutes of the OPS Board
The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 53/2017 and reported that sales have been low, however revenues cannot be guaranteed as OPS is a commercial organisation. 

He said there had been a big focus on improving governance and quality systems ahead of the Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) audit, and this had made the overhead higher. They are now looking at how to operationalise this. 
The Director of Finance reported that OPS had passed the MHRA audit with no criticals, no majors and only 3 minor recommendations and the investigation report would be reviewed shortly. He said the next step would be to look at fit for purpose for the current location before coming back to the Committee with plans for expansion. 
The Committee noted the report. 
	

	15.

a

b
	Finance and Investment Committee annual report
The Assistant Trust Secretary presented paper FIC 54/2017 and suggested a number of changes to the Committee Terms of Reference to make sure it reflects what the Committee is doing. 
The Committee approved the annual report to go to Board and agreed for the Assistant Trust Secretary to make necessary changes to the Terms of Reference. 

	HS

	16.

a


	Any other business 
No further business to discuss. 

	

	
	The meeting was closed at: 11:07

	

	
	Date of next meeting: Thursday 08 February 2017: 09:00-11:30 Waddesdon Room, Corporate Services, Littlemore

	


BOD 16/2018


(Agenda item: 17(a))
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